
















NOTICE 

CERTIFIED MAIL NO. 9589 0710 5270 0975 3328 99 

RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED 

December 3, 2024 

City of DeKalb 

164 East Lincoln Highway 

DeKalb, Illinois 60115 

RE: Off-Site Notification Letter 

Dear City of DeKalb: 

T&H Properties is performing an environmental response action at 1334 East Lincoln Highway, 

DeKalb, Illinois 60115 (Greenacre Cleaners). The response action is being performed because 

environmental investigations identified tetrachloroethene and trichloroethene in soil and/or 

groundwater which have the potential to migrate to surrounding properties. The site was enrolled 

in the Illinois Environmental Protection Agency (Illinois EPA) voluntary Site Remediation Program 

and is undergoing remedial actions to verify that site conditions are protective of human health and 

the environment. 

To protect human health, Illinois regulations require that T&H Properties either clean up 

groundwater contamination or demonstrate that the groundwater in the area of the release will not 

be used as potable water. (Groundwater is the water beneath the ground stored in the pores of soil 

and rock; some communities and homeowners pump this water out of wells to supply potable 

water. Potable means fit for human consumption, including drinking, bathing, preparing food, 

washing dishes, and so forth.) 

Under Illinois regulations, a local ordinance that effectively prohibits the installation and use of 

potable water supply wells may be used as an institutional control to allow contamination above the 

groundwater ingestion remediation objectives to remain in the groundwater (35 Illinois 

Administrative Code 742.1015). (An institutional control is a legal mechanism for imposing a 

restriction of land use.) The City of DeKalb has an ordinance that strictly prohibits the human and 

domestic consumption of the groundwater beneath a limited area, including and surrounding the 

Greenacre Cleaners site. The ordinance is identified as City of DeKalb Ordinance No. 2024-047, An 

Ordinance Prohibiting the Use of Groundwater by Installation or Use of Potable Water Supply Wells 

or By Any Other Method within a Certain Area. 

The Illinois EPA has determined that the ordinance adopted by the City of DeKalb meets the 

regulatory requirements for use as an institutional control. T&H Properties has requested and has 

been granted approval from the Illinois EPA to use the groundwater ordinance as an institutional 

control. 
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